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OREGON SOIL AND WATER

CONSERVATION COMMISSION MEETING

August 22 – 23, 2007

Geiser Grand Hotel

1996 Main Street, Baker City, OR  97814

Wednesday, August 22, 2007

Opening Remarks

Doug Krahmer, Chair, called the regular meeting of the Oregon Soil and Water Conservation Commission (SWCC) to order at 1:05 p.m. on August 22, 2007, at the Geiser Grand Hotel in Baker City, Oregon.  Introductions were made.  Present at all or part of the meeting were:

SWCC Members

Doug Krahmer, Chair
 
Pat Geer

Charlie Boyer

Tim Kerns

Dan Logan, Vice Chair
Tom Bedell

Mel Omeg

Advisors

Ken Bierly, Oregon Watershed Enhancement Board

Bill Braunworth, Oregon State University

Peter Daugherty, Oregon Department of Forestry

Jane Keppinger, Oregon Conservation Employees Association Network (OCEAN)

Soil and Water Conservation Districts (SWCDs) and Guests

Travis Bloomer, Natural Resource Conservation Service

Trent Luschen, Farm Service Agency

Holly Sullens McKim, Keating SWCD

Rick Gruen, Clackamas County SWCD

Dale Council, Union SWCD

Laurie Owens, Baker Valley, Burnt River, Eagle Valley, and Keating SWCDs

Wes Morgan, Baker Valley, Burnt River, Eagle Valley, and Keating SWCDs

Oregon Department of Agriculture (ODA)

Larry Ojua, SWCD Program Manager, Natural Resources Division (NRD)

Heather Rickenbach, Grants Administrative Officer, NRD 

Karla Sanders, SWCD Program Specialist, NRD

Approval of Minutes

The Commission reviewed the minutes from the April 29 – 30, 2007, SWCC meeting held in The Dalles, Oregon.  

Tom Bedell moved and Dan Logan seconded the motion to approve the minutes from the April 29 – 30, 2007, SWCC meeting.  The motion passed unanimously. 

Introduction and Administering Oath of Office to new SWCC member

Larry Ojua introduced Mel Omeg as the new SWCC member for the central Oregon area.  Larry presented Mel with a Certificate of Appointment and administered the oath of office to Mel.  Mel accepted the position and gave a brief description and history of his cherry orchards and interests in conservation.

Election of SWCC Chair and Vice Chair

Doug Krahmer opened the floor to nominations for the positions of SWCC chair and vice chair.  

Tom Bedell moved and Tim Kerns seconded the motion to re-elect Doug Krahmer as chair and Dan Logan as vice chair.  The motion passed unanimously. 

ODA and SWCD Budget Update

Larry Ojua provided the Commission with an update on the 2007-09 fiscal year budget for SWCDs.  The Legislature passed a budget of $5 million for SWCD special payments.  This is an increase from the $4.1 million appropriated for fiscal year 2005-07.  One change that occurred in the budget approval process was a transfer of funding for SWCD special payments from ODA’s budget to OWEB’s budget.

Heather Rickenbach provided a handout outlining the distribution of the $5 million to SWCDs for the 2007-08 fiscal year.  During the April 2007 SWCC meeting, the Commission considered the recommendations made by the Funding Committee and provided recommendations to ODA of how to distribute the funds.  Districts with one or two districts per county are eligible to apply for up to $9,000 in administrative funds and $49,000 in technical assistance (TA) and local management agency (LMA) funds.  Districts with four districts per county are eligible to apply for up to $4,500 in administrative funds and $24,500 in TA and LMA funds.  To apply and be eligible for the grant funds, districts must submit an application packet that includes a district annual work plan and budget, a scope of work outlining how the TA and LMA funds will be spent, and have complied with the annual report and audit statutory requirements.  

TA and LMA funds are for costs directly related to tasks in the Scope of Work that support implementation of the Agriculture Water Quality Management Plans, and typically include costs such as personnel, contractors, travel, training, rent for staff performing scope of work tasks, and equipment (if needed and directly related to planned work).  TA and LMA funds are non-capital funds that are to be primarily used to provide technical assistance, education, and outreach.  Administrative funds are to be used for costs such as audits, insurance, annual reports, annual meetings, public meeting and hearing notices, production and distribution of minutes, and other administrative costs.

The deadline to submit the grant applications to the department was August 15, 2007.  Heather Rickenbach provided a handout showing when ODA received application packets and the order of receipt.  At this time, ODA has received 36 completed applications of which 21 applications have been reviewed and approved.  There are seven districts working with ODA on final revisions to the scope of work.  Two districts are formally requesting an extension to the August 15th deadline. 

Tom Bedell moved and Dan Logan seconded the motion to extend the deadline for the grant application to September 15, 2007, for the Wallowa, Tillamook, Baker Valley, Burnt River, Eagle Valley, Keating, Tualatin, Linn, and Union SWCDs.  The motion passed unanimously.

Conservation Reserve Enhancement Program (CREP) Update

Ken Bierly provided a short history and status of the CREP program.  OWEB has identified local capacity in SWCDs and watershed councils to be a priority and a critical element for improving water quality and supporting the Agriculture Water Quality Management Program.  John McDonald and the Oregon Network of Watershed Councils have worked very hard to secure increased funding for districts and watershed councils.  The Oregon Legislature approved $5 million each for watershed councils and districts for the 2007-09 biennium.  

On September 18–19, 2007, OWEB will consider a proposal for an additional $1 million in non-capital funds for local capacity to districts and watershed councils for the 2007-09 biennium.  OWEB is asking the SWCC for recommendations for the distribution of the additional funds.  OWEB strongly supports the CREP program and the use of the additional funds for CREP technical assistance.  An ODA/OACD evaluation conducted for OWEB identified the availability of technical assistance as a significant limiting factor for the CREP program.

Doug Krahmer reported on a meeting last week at ODA with John McDonald, Larry Ojua, Lisa Hanson, and Ray Jaindl regarding the distribution of the additional $1 million.  Several ideas were discussed including funding statewide capacity training, continuing support of the current CREP positions, accepting proposals from SWCDs, and ODA CREP coordination.  The group came to the conclusion that the recommendations for distribution should come from the Commission.  At this time, ODA does not have an estimated budget for the current CREP positions.  However, for the September OWEB meeting, only a concept for distribution is needed with the amounts to be determined later.  

The Commission discussed options for distributing the additional $1 million to SWCDs.  SWCDs that have CREP technicians have different levels of capacity and number of landowners participating in the CREP program.  There are also several SWCDs that are considering promoting the CREP program that do not current have CREP positions.

Charlie Boyer moved that ODA staff work with the SWCDs that have current CREP technicians, workload demand and desire to continue, to develop a budget for the biennium outlining funds needed to keep the current CREP technicians, and ODA move forward in funding the current CREP positions.  ODA and the SWCC will determine at a later date how the remaining funds will be budgeted.  Pat Geer seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.

The SWCC Funding Committee (ODA, OACD, OCEAN, SWCC) will reconvene in October 2007 to determine how the remaining funds will be spent before the next SWCC meeting in November.  Pat Geer asked to participate in the Funding Committee.

OACD Report and Legislative Update

John McDonald was unable to come to the meeting, however, he provided Larry Ojua with several updates for the Commission.  OACD is moving forward with the restructuring of the Executive Board and Board of Districts.  Several committees have been organized to work on issues and assigned tasks.  The OACD Convention Planning Committee has nearly completed a draft program and registration packet for the 2007 OACD Annual Meeting and Convention to be held November 4 – 6, 2007, at the Riverhouse Hotel in Bend, Oregon.   

SWCC Advisor Reports

Farm Service Agency (FSA)

Trent Luschen provided an update on conservation programs in Baker County.  Currently, there are a total of 57 contracts for the Conservation Reserve Program (CRP) (798 acres), Continuous CRP (11,040 acres), and CREP (2,178 acres).  There is a wait list of eleven producers for the CREP program.  Trent answered questions regarding the programs, re-enrollments, and funding in Baker County and thanked ODA and OWEB staff for supporting the programs.

Natural Resources Conservation Service (NRCS) 

Travis Bloomer provided an update on the status of the contribution agreements.  Input from the local and basin workgroup meetings helped determine priorities for the contribution agreements.  The agreements are funded with Technical Service Provider (TSP) funds and require a fifty percent contribution from the partnering agency or landowner.

Travis described a new program called the 2007 Wildfire Initiative.  The program is funded with national funds rolled over from the previous fiscal year and provides financial and technical assistance to landowners affected by wildfires.  The program addresses private rangelands affected by wildfire that have critical and high burn areas.  The focus is to provide critical area seeding and deferred grazing.  The application period ended on August 17, 2007, and NRCS is in the process of ranking the applications and signing contracts.  NRCS is accepting applications for 2008 for landowners that were affected by wildfires currently and were not able to meet the August 17, 2007, application deadline.

Since the Wildfire Initiative program is not able to immediately address the burn areas, landowners are often left without rangeland for grazing with the land vulnerable to overgrazing, invasive weeds, and other pests.  Travis and the local SWCDs are looking for ways to address the issues and provide immediate assistance to affected landowners.  A Grass Bank is being developed to provide use of other rangeland to landowners that lost grazing capabilities due to wildfire.  Travis is open to any suggestions and ideas for assisting landowners affected by wildfires. 

Oregon Department of Forestry (ODF)

Peter Dougherty introduced himself as the new manager for the Private Forest Program and provided an update for ODF.  There were minor budget cuts for ODF this year and several new positions were funded in various programs.  However, the challenge remains to accomplish more with the same amount of funding.  Peter provided a handout of the bills that were passed by the 2007 Legislature.  There are four main bills that may affect SWCDs and private lands that passed; 1) House Bill (HB) 2067 regarding emergency fire suppression and insurance costs; 2) HB 2069 regarding the operation of the Schroeder Seed Bank and the Forest Tree Seed Bank; 3) HB 2114 relating to the stewardship agreement program; and 4) HB 2293 concerning the Forest Resource Trust program.  

Peter updated the Commission of the status of the Sudden Oak Death (SOD) syndrome in Oregon.  A map was provided that illustrated the two new areas affected by SOD.  SOD is a very serious invasive disease and mainly affects nurseries and private forests.  Eradication is difficult and the affected area is required to be quarantined.  ODF is working with ODA to prevent and eradicate SOD in Oregon.

Oregon Watershed Enhancement Board (OWEB)

Ken Bierly provided the Commission with the legislative updates for OWEB.  The OWEB budget was approved with an increase in funding for SWCDs and watershed councils.  The next OWEB meeting is in La Grande, Oregon on September 18-19, 2007.  OWEB will be awarding approximately $9 million in restoration grants to various applicants and $1 million in technical assistance grants to SWCD and watershed councils.  OWEB will also discuss CREP funding and the use of capital dollars at the September board meeting.  Ken announced that OWEB will be having a change in board membership and co-chair positions.  There are two terms expiring and there will be new members appointed.  

Oregon State University, Agriculture Extension Services (OSU)

Bill Braunworth reported the Legislature approved a small increase in the budget for the OSU Agriculture Extension Services that will fund new positions including a Christmas Tree Program Specialist.  The Agriculture Experiment Stations program also received a small increase in funding.  There has been a shift in several positions resulting from staff retirements and the increased funding for personnel at the local level.  Many Agriculture Experiment Stations are experiencing a shortage in funding since the loss of the Rural Schools and Community Self Determination Act (Safety Net) funding.  

The Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) will be inspecting confined animal feeding operations in Oregon this winter.  EPA has requested OSU’s assistance in the process and will be working with ODA to perform the inspections.  OSU is willing to work with ODA to coordinate efforts for education and outreach to nurseries regarding SOD.  Bill emphasized that it is important that OSU, SWCDs, and ODA continue developing partnerships to be more effective in delivering education and outreach to the local landowners.

Oregon Conservation Employees Association Network (OCEAN)

Jane Keppinger reported that OCEAN is on the OACD Annual Meeting and Convention Planning Committee again this year with Rick Gruen.  Jane has stepped down from coordinating many parts of the convention and Rick has offered to assist.  The National Association of Conservation District Employees (NCDEA) is sponsoring a fundraiser cookbook.  NCDEA is soliciting 20 recipes from each state and will sell the cookbook nation-wide.  Jane is asking districts to submit their favorite recipes; to date, four recipes have been submitted from Oregon SWCDs.  

The Oregon Envirothon had 19 teams participating from several schools.  There were two teams from Newberg this year.  The older Newberg FFA team has won several years, but this year the younger Newberg FFA team won!  The winning team went on to the National Envirothon in Geneva, New York, placing 28th out of 51 teams.

OCEAN has been appointed to be a representative to the OACD Executive Board.  OCEAN is also a member of the Oregon Conservation Partnership that includes ODA, OACD, NRCS, FSA, RC&D, and the SWCC.  Jane has attended several partnership meetings.  

Jane requested that ODA include an alphabetical listing of all SWCD employees and directors with emails and phone numbers in the SWCD Directory.  This list has been requested by many and would provide a quick reference when trying to find staff or directors.

Public Comment

No public comment was provided.

The meeting was adjourned at 5:05 p.m.

Thursday, August 23, 2007

Opening Remarks

Doug Krahmer, Chair, called the regular meeting of the Oregon Soil and Water Conservation Commission (SWCC) to order at 8:05 a.m. on August 23, 2007, at the Geiser Grand Hotel in Baker City, Oregon.  Introductions were made.  Present at all or part of the meeting were:

SWCC Members

Doug Krahmer, Chair
 
Pat Geer

Charlie Boyer

Tim Kerns

Dan Logan, Vice Chair
Tom Bedell

Mel Omeg

Advisors

Ken Bierly, Oregon Watershed Enhancement Board

Peter Daugherty, Oregon Department of Forestry

Jane Keppinger, Oregon Conservation Employees Association Network (OCEAN)

Soil and Water Conservation Districts (SWCDs) and Guests

Laurie Owens, Baker Valley, Burnt River, Eagle Valley, and Keating SWCDs

Holly Sullens McKim, Keating SWCD

Rick Gruen, Clackamas County SWCD

Oregon Department of Agriculture (ODA)

Larry Ojua, SWCD Program Manager, NRD

Heather Rickenbach, Grants Administrative Officer, NRD 

Karla Sanders, SWCD Program Specialist, NRD

SWCC Member Reports

Pat Geer

Pat reported that when she called the districts in her area, they were very busy with projects and harvesting.  Ken Delano, District Manager for Grant SWCD, is retiring this year after 21 years of service.  The Grant SWCD is hosting a retirement party on October 20, 2007, and all are welcome to attend.  The district has been training a replacement for Ken’s position and the transition should be smooth.

Charlie Boyer

The loss of the Safety Net funds has had a large impact on many districts and counties in Charlie’s area.  In particular, the Douglas, Umpqua, Coos and Curry County SWCDs are trying to recover from the lost funding.  Jackson SWCD is beginning the new fiscal year as a taxing district.  Jackson has hired a new Natural Resource Conservationist, Angie Boudro.  Angie has a wide variety of experience and background to share and is researching the possibility of using goats for forage management.  Jackson SWCD is working on completing the Contribution Agreements with NRCS.  The Jackson SWCD sent three students to the Resources and People Camp (RAP Camp).  The Camp provides a great experience and resources for youth statewide.  The Klamath and West Multnomah SWCDs have been involved in the RAP Camp as camp advisors and volunteers.

Tim Kerns

The Malheur County SWCD is very busy with many projects and is preparing to have a tax rate ballot measure for the 2008 General Elections.  Tim reported that he has not received any minutes from the Union and Wallowa SWCDs.  The Powder River Water Quality Project in the Baker Valley SWCD should be completed this winter.  The Baker Valley, Burnt River, Eagle Valley, and Keating SWCDs are working in cooperation with the Farm Bureau to develop an Agriculture Education Program for the local schools that will include both classroom and field sessions.  The four Baker County SWCDs are also working with Travis Bloomer from NRCS to develop a grass seed bank.  The Baker Valley, Burnt River, Eagle Valley, and Keating SWCDs are scheduled for the operations review with Karla Sanders in October 2007.   

Due to the rating system for the program, the Environmental Quality Incentive Program (EQIP) has only been available in the Baker Valley.  EQIP is moving to a geographical prioritization rather than using irrigation conversion as the priority.  Keating SWCD will have EQIP available to landowners for the first time.    

Tim reported that Simplot, one of the main potato suppliers in the area, is asking the local contract potato growers to enter the USDA Good Agricultural Practices program to test irrigation water for bacteria.  The issue with testing the irrigation water is that there is no set baseline to determine how much agriculture is contributing to the bacteria count and how much wildlife is contributing.  As a result, landowners are reviewing the priorities for CREP and whether to exclude livestock from riparian areas or to have weeds growing next to the crops.  Both issues present a real challenge for growers.

Holley Sullens reported for Tim on the changes in the Baker County Association of Conservation Districts (BVACD) and how each of the four districts will operate.  Since the BVACD is a non-profit agency and is not a special district, several issues came to rise including the lack of liability insurance for the BVACD.  Through several meetings, all 24 directors from the Baker Valley, Burnt River, Eagle Valley, and Keating SWCDs agreed on how the districts would operate.  The Baker Valley SWCD will be the employer and an intergovernmental agreement would be signed contracting the Baker Valley SWCD’s employees and outlining the responsibilities of each SWCD.

Doug Krahmer

Doug provided a handout outlining the activities for the districts in his area.  The Linn SWCD has hired a new Administrative Assistant, Debra Paul, and is working on getting her up to date on SWCD operations and programs.  The Marion SWCD now has had 40 landowners participate in the Manure Exchange program.  The Marion SWCD webpage has been updated and now has many more resources available.  The West Multnomah SWCD has approved its first budget under the local budget law required for SWCDs with tax rates.  Rick Gruen reported for Doug on the highlights for the Clackamas County SWCD, which includes building a district strategic plan, using a new project management / reporting system that can incorporate many details, funding sources, and projects, and starting its first year as a taxing district.  

Tom Bedell
Tom reported that he had not received minutes for the Lincoln and Douglas SWCDs.  Benton SWCD had a special planning meeting to determine the direction and goals of the district.  The Benton SWCD determined that it would be more efficient to have a part-time district administrator rather than a full-time district manager.  The Benton SWCD had a director resign and will be recruiting to appoint a new director to the board.  The Linn, East Lane, and Benton SWCDs received a joint DEQ 319 grant for the ground water management area.  Each of the three districts will complete ten projects in their respective district with the funds.  The Benton SWCD tree sale is coming soon and orders are already being placed.  The McKenzie Watershed was proposed for CSP funding for this fiscal year, however the funds are uncertain.  The East Lane SWCD is working with the Linn SWCD on a Memorandum of Understanding for the East Lane SWCD to work with landowners in the Coburg area of the Linn SWCD.  The Umpqua SWCD has a new office and website.  The Umpqua is beginning the process to develop a five-year strategic plan.  The Polk SWCD held its 41st Annual Meeting on August 21, 2007, at the Polk County Fair Grounds.  Polk SWCD has three staff positions open and is recruiting applicants.  

Dan Logan
Dan has not received minutes or reports from many of the districts in his area.  The Tillamook SWCD is working very hard to get current on administrative issues including audits and reports.  The Tillamook SWCD is now using a certified accountant to do the bookkeeping and payroll.  The Yamhill SWCD has a new office administrator, Josie Reid.  The Tualatin SWCD had recruited for a district manager/accountant and had only three applicants, of which only one showed up for an interview.  The position is being advertised again to try to get more qualified applicants.  The Clean Water Services (CWS) has gone through several changes in the management for Enhanced CREP (E-CREP).  The Tualatin SWCD has had concerns about the DEQ total maximum daily load (TMDL) thermal credits for shade installed on stream banks and not being able to count the shade for credit for E-CREP.  CWS and DEQ are recognizing the value of E-CREP contracts and want to continue the program for its environmental value and not solely for the thermal credit.  The Tualatin SWCD is working on a new contract with CWS and DEQ.

Mel Omeg

Mel reported that the Wasco County SWCD is doing well and the Operations Review with Karla Sanders was a very valuable process.  The district has many things to work on.  Mel would like to expand the Operations Review concept to use for Resource Conservation and Development Councils (RC&Ds).

Natural Resources Division (NRD) Update

Larry Ojua provided an update on the staff changes in the Natural Resources Division.  Micah Wells (Area 3), and Katherine Higgs (Area 2) resigned from their positions as Livestock Water Quality Specialists.  Charlene Troost was the Livestock Water Quality Specialist for Tillamook (Area 1) and moved to Salem to accept Katherine’s position in Area 2.  Ken Vial has accepted the Livestock Water Quality Specialist for Tillamook (Area 1) and the Livestock Water Quality Specialist position for Area 3 is vacant.  Darcie Wentzel, Smoke Management/SWCD Office Specialist, and Karla Kay Edwards, Salmon and Water Quality Specialist, are on maternity leave.  Anne Friend has been hired as an intern to fill in for Darcie while she is on leave.  Pete Parsons has accepted the Meteorologist position for the Smoke Management Program.

August 24th will be Barbara VanNess’s last day.  Barbara is the GIS intern who has been working on updating SWCD boundary and zone maps.  The goal is to provide each district with a detailed map of the district and zone boundaries including a CD that has the GIS layers in a printable version.  Heather Rickenbach provided a handout on the status of the boundary maps for SWCDs.  There are several issues that need to be clarified in the boundary descriptions for the Douglas, Umpqua, Cook County, Deschutes, Klamath, and Lakeview SWCDs before those maps can be developed and approved. 

Public Comment

No public comment was provided.

Capacity Building and Training Update

ODA will be presenting three sessions at the OACD Annual Meeting and Convention: 1) water quality program, CREP, and riparian areas; 2) preparing for tax rate ballot measures; and 3) facilitating round table sessions for managers, directors, administrative staff, and technical staff.  ODA is also sponsoring a session that will be presented by Bureau of Labor Industries (BOLI) focusing on SWCD specific issues.  A small group discussion with BOLI is also scheduled after the regular session where districts can ask direct questions. 

Karla Sanders provided several handouts on the status and progress of the Operations Reviews.  There are several SWCDs working through various stages of the Operations Review process.  The Grant, Malheur County, Tualatin, West Multnomah, Wasco County, and Yamhill SWCDs have completed the Prioritization and Implementation Plan this quarter.  Karla provided the SWCC with a copy of each district’s plan.  Karla and Larry have several issues regarding the follow-up process and how to ensure certain steps in the plans are completed.  One possibility is to have ODA support staff assist Karla with case management and making phone calls/e-mails to check if the district is lacking resources or tools needed to complete the Prioritization and Implementation Plan.  Another concern is how to encourage reluctant districts to participate in the Operations Review process.  Karla asked all Commissioners that have participated in the review process to contact the districts in their area to share their experience and encourage them to contact her.

Karla provided a list of concerns and training needs identified by ODA and SWCDs through the Operations Review process.  Karla and Larry developed several solutions to the concerns and training needs for the Commission to review.  The Commission discussed several of the issues and proposed solutions.  Larry suggested that a committee with representatives from OCEAN, OACD, SWCC, and ODA be formed to bring the top recommendations to the SWCC to consider.  Mel Omeg and Dan Logan volunteered to be on the committee.  Larry Ojua will work with OWEB to determine what resources and funds are available for SWCD trainings.

TA/LMA Quarterly Progress Reports

Heather Rickenbach provided a summary and handouts for the fourth quarter TA and LMA progress reports.  The handouts summarize the outreach and education activities, water quality projects and conservation plans, applied conservation practices, other activities, and technical assistance needs reported by districts.
Next SWCC Meeting Date

The next SWCC meeting is tentatively scheduled for November 4, 2007, from 11:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m. with a working lunch.  The meeting will be held in Bend, Oregon in conjunction with the OACD Annual Meeting and Convention. 

The next SWCC meeting will be held on November 7, 2007, from 11:00 a.m. to 2:00 p.m. at the Riverhouse Resort in Bend, Oregon.

The meeting was adjourned at 10:30 a.m.  

Local Tour of the Powder River Water Quality Enhancement Project

Laurie Owens, District Manager, hosted a tour of the Powder River Water Quality Enhancement Project for SWCC members and guests.  Laurie provided a handout with a brief history and a description of the project. 

Respectfully submitted,

Heather Rickenbach
Grants Administrative Officer

Natural Resource Division

Oregon Department of Agriculture
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